S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 5th June 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1.  To Elect a Chairman for the Ensuing Year:  Mr Price proposed that Mr Narborough continue in his role as Chairman of the Assets Committee, with no other nominations, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts and unanimously agreed.
2.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister,  Ms D Scott, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mr R Williamson, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
   Apologies:  Mr D Gerrard and Mr I Jordan

3.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting on 6th March 2013:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
4.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
5.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present. 
6.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Village Hall:  

Structural Survey Report: Mr Narborough confirmed that Mr Bob Murray had kindly carried out the Structural Survey for the Village Hall and had forwarded to the Parish Council his report. He said that the report has picked up one or two items which need to be addressed. Mr Narborough felt that it would be a good idea for members to have a site meeting at the Village Hall, so that the areas of concern could be looked at.
Members went to the Village Hall and looked in the Kitchen, the Committee Room and the Toilets. They also looked at the rear of the building and the external walls.

Mr Narborough referred to the report and pointed out the areas of concern, it was noted that in the Kitchen there was some cracking on the walls and old water damage could be seen on the ceiling. Within the Committee Room, there were some cracks in the plasterboard on the ceiling, on the walls and behind the door. Within the Gents toilets there were signs of damp, but it was not clear if this had been from a past problem. Mrs Cornwell commented that many of the issues raised had been visible for a long time. She said that Mr Murray had recommended that the cracks be filled and then he would come back to monitor them in perhaps six months time. (Time to be advised)
When members looked at the exterior of the building it was noted that there could be a need for coping stones on the end gable. It was felt that rain water running down the building may be the cause of the damp. It was noted that the lead flashing and some old scaffolding holes at the rear of the building had not been pointed up.

Members returned to the Parish Council Meeting Room and Mrs Cornwell circulated copies of Mr Murrays report conclusions to all members (See attached). Mr Narborough went through each of the six points. It was agreed that Mr Pemberton who had carried out work for the Parish Council in the past should be asked to carry out Item 1 – Repair lead flashing between lower roof structure and southern gable, Item 2 – Clean gutters and downpipes to ensure free flow of rainwater, Item 3 – A quote could be obtained from Mr Pemberton to Re-point all cracked and weathered mortar to provide a weather tight structure.  Items 4 & 5 - Carry out repairs to cracks in south east corner meeting room, in the hall cupboard and any other visible cracks.
It was confirmed that Items, 3, 4 and 5 would all be monitored by Mr Murray in a few months time. (Time to be agreed). It was also felt that Mr Murray should be contacted to ascertain whether the damp patches are a current problem or an issue from the past. 
It was suggested that after Mr Murray has returned in a few months time, if no further cracking has occurred, the Village Hall can be redecorated.  

Members were concerned regarding Item 6 – Extend the roof truss bracing to butt up against the gable walls firmly to provide adequate restraint. Members were shown photographs of the roof trusses and they were concerned that the problem had not been picked up before. It was suggested that this could possibly be a fault from when the roof was repaired.  Members felt that Building Control at the Borough Council should be contacted for further advice.
Mrs Cornwell spoke briefly regarding the Village Hall funds and informed members that currently the Village Hall is running at a deficit of £1,600. It was however confirmed that money is available within the Village Hall fund. Mrs Cornwell stated that she would provide an exact figure at the full Parish Council meeting on 11th June 2013.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would also contact Mr Pemberton to request quotes for the work ready for the Parish Council meeting on 11th June 2013.

Cistermiser Update: Mrs Cornwell stated that over the last few months there had been a few issues raised regarding the Cistermiser in the Gents toilets. It was explained that the Cistermiser had been flushing more than necessary and when it needed to be reset, it was found that the plumber had sited the reset button within the ceiling. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the plumber had kindly been back and fitted a hatch to enable easier access to the reset button, free of charge. 

Mrs Cornwell reported that Mr Walker, the Village Hall Caretaker is confident that the Cistermiser is now working correctly.

Refund of Deposit: Mrs Cornwell referred members to a letter which had been received from a lady requesting the refund of a £50 deposit paid for a Village Hall booking. It was explained that the Village Hall had been booked in December 2012 for an event to be held on 25th August 2013. The lady had written into the Parish Office requesting a refund as her plans had changed.
Mrs Cornwell explained that on the booking form it clearly states that the deposit is non-refundable. Mrs Cornwell asked members for their thoughts. After discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that the refund should not be allowed; this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed. 

Pyracantha Hedge: Mr Price spoke regarding the Pyracantha hedge on the entrance bank of the Village Hall; he stated that some time ago his wife had donated 15 plants and whilst some of these had died, he was concerned that the grass cutting contractors have been strimming too close to the remaining plants. Mr Price felt that if a strip of grass was cut away along the fence, there would be no need to strim quite so close.
Mr Price suggested that if a strip was cut, perhaps South Wootton in Bloom would be happy to remove any weeds as necessary. Mrs Gotts confirmed that she would put forward the suggestion to the next SWiB meeting.

After further brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that a strip is cut alongside the Pyracantha hedge, to avoid strimmer damage; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Allotments:  

Update: Mrs Kirby informed members that there are 109 Allotment Plots, all of which are currently rented out. She said that an Allotment inspection had been carried out recently and 12 letters had been issued to Allotment Tenants, requesting either a general tidy up or to request that plots are fully cultivated. A re-inspection is due to take place on 9th June 2013.
Mrs Kirby confirmed that the back boundary has been strimmed.

Quote for Clearing of Rubbish: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the corners of the Allotments and stated that over a period of time rubbish and soil has accumulated (Photos circulated). It was felt that some of the rubbish had perhaps been deposited by local residents rather than the Allotment Tenants. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that in the past letters had been sent to residents of Burghley Road requesting that rubbish is not dumped on the Allotments. 

Mr Narborough confirmed that several Allotment Tenants had made complaints regarding the ongoing situation and felt that the matter needed resolving. Mr Narborough informed members that he had obtained a quote from Garrod Groundwork’s to clear the corners. It was explained that to remove and tip approximately 15 tonnes of rubbish the cost would be £500.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there are sufficient funds within the Allotment Fund to carry out the work. After brief discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that Garrod Groundworks should carry out the work to remove and tip all the rubbish and soil deposited in the corners of the Allotments; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.  

Back Boundary Fence: Mr Narborough spoke regarding a small section of fence at the Burghley Road corner and said that when the tree surgery was carried out, the tree surgeon had erected a temporary fence with barbed wire. Mr Narborough felt that a more suitable fence should be erected. After discussion it was felt that Mr Garrod should be asked to erect a simple four post fence while he is working at the Allotments.  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that if the posts can be erected, the Parish Council will plant some left over whips alongside it.
The Green:  
Generator and Leaf Blower: Mrs Cornwell explained that in the past the Parish Council had owned a generator. She informed members that the last generator had been purchased from Lidl supermarket and after a length of time had stopped working.
Mrs Cornwell had informed members that both Mr Plummer and Mr Bird would benefit from having access to a generator as it would make certain jobs such as the sanding and repair of benches easier. 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that a simple Generator, adequate for its purpose could be purchased from Screwfix for £119.99. She stated that she had also contacted R&B Turf and Groundcare for advice. She was informed that the Screwfix model would be suitable, however R&B had informed her that they had a client who was wishing to sell a second hand Honda model for £280 (£600 new).

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the purchase of a Leaf Blower; it was felt that this would also benefit the Parish, as it could be used to clear footpaths after strimming as well as with leaf collection in the Churchyard and Cemetery. Mrs Cornwell stated that a suitable leaf blower could be purchased for £185.99.
After discussion members felt that if a simple generator was purchased, along with a leaf blower, both could be purchased for the same price as the second hand generator. It was said that the Screwfix generator would also come with a form of guarantee.

Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council purchases a Leaf blower, this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with three members against, all other members were in favour.
Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council purchase a generator from Screwfix for 119.99, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson and unanimously agreed.
Hedge on the Green: Mrs Albinson spoke regarding the hedge which runs along Nursery Lane and stated that in the past an agreement had been made to ensure that the hedge would be maintained at the same height as the fence. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the hedge would be cut at the end of June, when the birds have finished nesting.

Grass mowing: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the grass mowing on The Green it was said that the contractors have been seen mowing at high speeds with little care. It was noted that areas have been missed and that The Green was looking rather shabby. Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had tried to contact Country Grounds Maintenance; however she was waiting for them to return her call. Mrs Cornwell said that when she hears from CMG she will inform members of their comments.
St Mary’s Churchyard:  
Request from the Church re Funding: Mr Narborough referred members to a circulated letter from the Churchwarden, Mr Jonathan Dossetor. He explained that the Arch Deacon had written to Mr Dossetor requesting that the Churchyard be tidied up. It was said that some tidying up of broken concrete had already taken place, at a cost of £300, however the remaining work has been quoted at £1,000. 

Members were concerned that the Parish Council had not been contacted at the beginning, as jobs of that size require three quotes obtaining.
Whilst it was acknowledged that the Parish Council is responsible for the Churchyard, Mrs Cornwell had only been asked for permission for a skip to be sited for disposal of the broken concrete. Mrs Cornwell stated that the Churchwardens would have been aware that three quotes should have been obtained as this was necessary with the Wall repairs.

Mr Price commented that whilst it was unfortunate that the Church had gone the wrong way about the matter, the Parish Council was indeed responsible for the Churchyard.  Members felt that perhaps £500 could be given as money had not been allocated within the precept for this job. It was also felt that it should be pointed out to the Church that the Parish Council should have been involved from the start. After further brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that £500 should be contributed towards the residual costs, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts, with two abstentions, all other members were in favour.  
Church Lane/Hall Lane Cycle Path: Request for litter bin: Mrs Cornwell explained that a request for a litter bin had been received from a lady who regularly uses the Cycle path. It was confirmed that a dog waste bin is situated at each end of the path but there is no bin for general litter. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Bird regularly picks up litter from the Cycle path and confirmed that a small litter bin could be purchased for approximately £100.  Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council purchase a small litter bin; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Parish Office: 
Structural Survey Report: Mr Narborough confirmed that Mr Bob Murray had kindly carried out the Structural Survey for the Parish Office and had forwarded to the Parish Council his report. 
Mr Narborough referred to the circulated copies of Mr Murrays report conclusions (See attached) and went through each of the four points. It was agreed that Mr Pemberton should be asked to carry out Item 1 – Replacement of mortar fillets to cut roof tiles in valleys. It was confirmed that Item 2 – Seal around the waste water pipe to the rear of garage meeting room, and Item 3 – Repair cut roofing felt over small office could be carried out by the Parish Handyman, Mr David Bird. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Item 4 – Clean all gutters and downpipes to ensure free flow of rainwater had already been done by Mr Bird.
All members were happy.

Flower Meadow Grass Cutting Costs: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a quote for £130 had been received from Country Grounds Maintenance to cut the Flower Meadow at the rear of the Parish Office in August. Comment was made that Flower Meadow was looking good. Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask CGM to cut the meadow in August at a cost of £130; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.  
Wootton Park: 
Mr Narborough informed members that a meeting and the AGM had gone well. He confirmed that there is currently no Chairman, however stated that he had been voted as Vice Chairman. 

Mr Narborough confirmed that repairs to the Car Park had been agreed. He stated that two quotes for the work had been received and a third was still awaited. Mr Narborough confirmed that £1,300 would be coming from the Wootton Park Association with South Wootton and North Wootton Parish Councils paying the remaining balance of £875.  

Mr Narborough informed members that the dykes have been cleaned.
Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had taken place with Jarvis Roofing regarding replacement of the Pavilion roof. It was said that a further quote is awaited from Jarvis Roofing for fencing to be sited around the perimeter. It was confirmed that the work would take place towards the end of June 2013. 

Mrs Cornwell said that the installation of the Skate Park is expected to start the week commencing 17th June 2013. It was said that Mr Nolan Mills has offered to be on hand to ensure that it is correctly positioned.

SWiB:  
Mrs Gotts informed members that the next meeting would be held on Tuesday 21st June 2013 and confirmed that the judges would be coming to the Parish on 11th July 2013.

Foot/Cycle Path Verges: Mrs Cornwell commented about the recent cutting of foot/cycle path verges and said that one member had approached her to express their disappointment at the verges being cut. 

Mrs Cornwell said that members of the public contact her when the verges grow too long and complain that the nettles are dangerous to children. 

Mrs Cornwell asked members for their comments and stated that if members felt that they should not be cut a Policy should be in place so that Mrs Cornwell can inform the Residents.
After discussion, members generally felt that there are adequate wild flower areas. It was said that there is now a Flower Meadow at the rear of the Parish Office as well as a Wild Flower strip near to Little Walsingham Close/ Blackthorn Road. Comment was made that if the verges are not cut the grass and nettles engulf the foot/cycle path causing it to narrow.

Members agreed that the verges should continue to be cut.

Apprentice: Mrs Cornwell wished to inform members of the current situation regarding the employment of an Apprentice. She confirmed that she had been to a meeting earlier in the day at the Borough Council when she had met Mrs Janet Flood the Personnel Manager.  
Mrs Cornwell explained that she would be involved with the process and said that they hope to interview candidates during the third week of July 2013. She confirmed that references would be taken up after then, with an induction day at the Borough Council on 30th August 2013. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the new Apprentice will start at the Parish Council on Mondays and Tuesdays from the beginning of September 2013.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.50pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 4th September 2013 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

4th September 2013 






Chairman
